
 

 

 
 

10 loading-related fatalities already in 2020  
 
With the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, the year 2020 is likely to go down in the history books as one that most 
people would prefer to forget. Unfortunately, Australia’s heavy vehicle industry has another grim statistic to add 
to the pile. During the first half of this year, there have already been 10 fatalities related to the loading and 
unloading of heavy vehicles.  
  
A list of the causes of death makes for bleak reading: a worker crushed by a stack of panels while unloading a 
shipping container, a worker run over by a truck at a depot, a driver struck by a truck while hitching up a dog 
trailer, a worker struck by a steel beam while unloading roof trusses, a worker struck by stone slabs while 
unloading a container, a worker struck by long poles while unloading a truck, an operator crushed when a forklift 
overturned, a worker crushed between a crane and a truck, and a worker crushed by a ramp while unloading 
earthmoving equipment from a low loader. Eight out of the 10 workers killed were men aged over 50.  
  
According to the National Heavy Vehicle Regulator (NHVR), the heavy vehicle industry remains one of the most 
dangerous in Australia with 159 fatal crashes involving heavy vehicles reported between September 2019 and 
June 2020. These statistics all serve as a stark reminder that a lot more has to be done when it comes to risk 
mitigation and safety in the industry.   
  
The fact that there have already been 10 fatalities during loading/unloading is a clear indication that better 
systems (including training) and regulations should be in place to ensure industry best practices are being 
implemented. The reasons behind these accidents is often negligence. This might be a result of insufficient 
training or because shortcuts have been taken. If the jobs are being rushed then this raises further questions, 
like: were those involved under pressure (from management or contractual obligations) to complete the task as 
quickly as possible? The same scenario can be applied to drivers struggling to meet unrealistic delivery deadlines 
who have accidents due to speeding or fatigue.   
  
For a more accurate assessment of how or why an accident occurred (and how best to fix the problem), it is 
often necessary to look at the entire supply chain (and chain of responsibility). The Heavy Vehicle National Law 
(HVNL) stipulates that all parties in the supply chain share responsibility for ensuring that breaches do not occur. 
When things go wrong, the entire supply chain needs to work together to share solutions so that tasks such as 
loading and unloading are consistently carried out in a safe manner. For example, under HVNL, loading projects 
should always be supervised by a Load Manager who has a legal obligation to ensure the task is carried out safely 
and in accordance with safety legislation.  
  
It remains an indisputable fact that when tried and tested systems are adhered to, there is less chance that 
things will go wrong. It was the poet Henry Wadsworth Longfellow who said, “It takes less time to do something 
right, than to explain why you did it wrong.” It’s an observation that’s hard to argue with, especially when you 
consider that the “explaining” might be happening in a court of law!   
  


